
 

 

NEWSLETTER - MAY 2017 
 

Dear Parent/Carer 

 

O​ur biggest news this half term is that our building work is now finished. The contractor worked flat out over 

the Easter holiday and true to their word completed the expansion build ready for our return this term. 

We are absolutely delighted with the outcome and it is great to have the whole site returned to us.  The 

builders, McAvoys , were highly professional  and adapted well to working in a school and in close proximity to 

children. Our facilities are now second to none and will allow us to further develop our curriculum and 

provide wider opportunities for our pupils. 

The final phase of our plan is to convert some of our rooms into specialist teaching spaces over the summer 

holiday. With the kind support of the PTA we intend to create a multimedia suite, an art studio and a science 

lab ready for September 2017. 

I would like to thank you as well for your patience and understanding throughout the expansion building 

programme. 

There is just one outstanding item which could not be completed due to a planning issue, which is a path 

running around the field from the new gate. The original plan was rejected due to a concern by Sport England 

who want the path tucked closer to the boundary for its entire course. A new crossing on Oatlands Chase, 



close to the position of the new gate, should also be completed in the summer holiday. 

Our other key news this half term is that our year 6 pupils have now completed their SATs. I would like to 

congratulate the whole year group on their hard work, not just during the SATs but throughout the whole 

year. Pupils focused well, remained calm and did their best which is all we can ask of them. 

In other work over recent weeks, we have continued to focus on maths, which has become more challenging 

over recent years as more is demanded from pupils in all year groups. We commissioned a maths inspection 

by a specialist maths consultant and were delighted with her findings and judgements. I have included just a 

few comments from the report below- 

·      Clear learning sequences are planned. In each sequence pupils are provided with opportunities to 

develop, consolidate and deepen knowledge, understanding and skills.  

·      Teachers and teaching assistants check pupils’ understanding and offer directed support where 

needed. 

·      Teacher explanations develop understanding of new concepts. 

·      Pupils’ work is celebrated and forms part of displays. In some classrooms well developed working 

walls support learning.  

·      Pupils are eager to demonstrate their understanding. They respond positively to feedback given to 

them. 

·         Teachers expect and encourage all pupils to work with positive attitudes 

The report is a credit to both staff and pupils who work very hard and enjoy maths teaching and learning . 

Going forward, our literacy coordinator will be released to complete a number of activities. The reading 

learning objectives will be broken down into smaller more manageable objectives and descriptors so we can 

better focus our teaching and assessments .  

Our Science plans will be reviewed by a working party and re-planned to build in the specialist science lab we 

have outlined previously. This resource will allow some more ambitious investigations. 

Later this term Mrs  Harrison is attending a conference on growth mindset. 

I am pleased to say that Mrs Matthews will return from maternity leave in the final half term and will offer 

additional support to year 5 pupils, providing a boost before entry to year 6. 

Our lunch contract expires at the end of this academic year and we have gone out to tender. Six providers 

expressed an interest and submitted a proposal and we have now shortlisted down to two contenders who 

have both presented exciting new offers, include a cold deli bar, soups, smoothies and a break time snack 

option. 

 Our Pupil Associate Governors were heavily involved in the selection process to ensure we had a strong 

element of pupil voice and they made some really astute observations. The whole panel of staff, governors 



and pupils were in complete agreement about the shortlist. We should have come to a decision by the end of 

June and the contract will start from September. 

My final thanks go out to our year 4 and 5 pupils, staff and particularly volunteer parents for completing their 

extremely successful and enjoyable residential trips. Several staff told me that would happily have stayed a 

few more nights, which is unheard of. 

And finally a huge thank you to Mr Cope, Donna Henderson and the members of the PTA for putting on 

another successful and hugely enjoyable Fete on the field. 

CURRICULUM NEWS 

Year 3  

Although the children were sad to leave the Ancient Egyptians behind, we have immersed ourselves  in our 

new topic of Global Awareness taking South America and the Amazon as our focus.  It has been great to see 

how their mapwork skills have developed since the beginning of the year and the children have become adept 

at interpreting both physical and political maps.  Their general knowledge of this region has expanded 

dramatically and many can now name most South American countries as well as many of their capitals. They 

have been excited to learn a little about plate tectonics and the formation of volcanoes. 

 

In literacy we have written non-chronological reports about dragons and then continued this theme to do a 

recount of the legend ‘St. George & the Dragon’.  The version we used has excellent vocabulary and we can 

see that the children are already using some of this newly acquired language in other genres of writing, 

including the recent poetry unit when the children ended up writing sense poems based on the rainforest.  

In science we are learning about plants and the children are developing a real sense of curiosity and 

engagement in the plants in our environment that they have hitherto perhaps been taken for granted. It’s 

amazing how many species can be found in a single hedgerow. 

 

In art we have been looking at the work of Frida Kahlo, a Mexican artist, who  painted a huge number of self 

portraits with rainforest backgrounds.  The children have begun to draw their own self portraits looking at the 

proportions of the face.  

 

In computing we have continued using coding to drive a lego model, thinking about how the different inputs 

will change the output (the action that the model performs).  

 

The children will continue to learn more about the rainforest, the different peoples and the threats with 

which  the rain forest is faced.  One perceptive young lady asked…”But what can children our age do to stop 

this happening” - perhaps a political activist in the making? … and food for thought for us all.  

Mrs Flaxman 

 

 



Year 4  

This half term has been another busy and exciting time beginning with our fantastic residential visit to Dorset. 

Thank you once again to all the parents who came and helped make the trip such a great success.  

 

Our study of Ancient Greece has been closely linked to our literacy units with a close focus on Greek Myths, 

especially Theseus and the Minotaur. The children have been writing fantastic descriptions of being inside the 

Labyrinth and creating their own Mythical Monster non-chronological fact file.  

 

Furthermore, within DT the children have designed their own individual wooden marble mazes, which they 

have just started making. 

 

In science, the learning has centered around healthy living and how to look after our teeth.  

Finally, congratulations to 4W and 4N for their exciting class assemblies.  

Miss Bye 

 

Year 5  

Well done to year 5 for their continued effort and enthusiasm towards all their learning after another action 

packed half term. They should certainly be congratulated as a year group for their behaviour on our 

residential in the Isle of Wight, which was a fantastic week. As part of the residential, we were able to go on a 

fantastic trip to Freshwater Bay in order to learn about coastal erosion. This has linked back to our work in the 

classroom, which has seen us focus on a geographical understanding of coasts, as well as brushing up on our 

map skills. 

 

In literacy, we have enjoyed watching, practising and then writing our own performance poems. We have 

learned about how to vary our pitch, intonation and volume in order to improve our performances. In writing 

persuasive letters, we have learned about the difference between formal and informal language, and we are 

now about to begin writing an explanative text about how the process of coastal erosion affects headlands. 

 

In PE, we have enjoyed getting some relay practise in during our indoor athletics unit, and we’re quite sure 

we’d give the Team GB relay squad a run for their money. Computing has seen us creating our own websites 

about e-Safety using Google Sites, and it is clear that the children know what they’re doing. RE has been 

focused on Buddhism and we have all had some excellent discussion about what we can learn from this 

religion.  

 

We hope that you all enjoy your half term holiday and that you come back refreshed and ready for what is 

always a busy end to the school year. 

Mr Tuck 

 



Year 6  

Firstly, I would like to congratulate all of Year 6 for their hard work, commitment and maturity in tackling both 

the Mock SATS week and the SATS week proper. We were incredibly proud of the way they conducted 

themselves and everything went very smoothly.  

 

This term started with our Immersion Week for our studies of World War 2. The children came to school 

dressed as evacuees (some even came with authentic 1940s lunch!) and participated in a drama workshop 

with the Yvonne Arnaud Theatre in which they imagined they were evacuated to the country with their 

classmates. They learnt about air raids, gas masks and what it might have been like to be sent away to live 

with strangers. We have followed up by reading ‘Friend or Foe’ by Michael Morpurgo which details the 

adventures of 2 boys from London evacuated to Devon. In literacy, children have been writing their own story 

about evacuees, drawing on their writing skills learnt this year to create imaginative narratives with action, 

description and dialogue. They are currently imagining themselves as evacuees once again and writing letters 

home, telling of their adventures. 

 

In History we are focusing on the effects of the War at home, with studies on the Blitz, Rationing and 

Propaganda. In art we have been learning how to draw people in proportion in various action poses. In 

science we have been looking at pulleys and levers and are now moving on to investigate properties of 

materials. Work has also begun on our Leavers’ Production: ‘Pirates of the Curry Bean’ with children eagerly 

auditioning and now rehearsing during lunchtimes. We look forward to a rousing show! 

Mrs Flaherty 

 

GOVERNING BODY NEWS 

Since September governors have increased the amount of time they have spent on maths and on how the 

school is adapting to better meet the new and tougher challenges of the KS2 SATs tests.  As a counterbalance 

to these discussions and the numerous external and internal reports, data and feedback we have digested and 

reviewed, we have greatly enjoyed seeing the completion of the school’s new buildings and how well these fit 

with the existing buildings. We hope you will agree that Mr Hodges, strongly supported by other staff - in 

particular Mr Forsey, our caretaker - has done an excellent job in making sure the new buildings not only look 

smart but are of a high quality and were built with very little disruption to the school.  Now that expansion is 

complete, governors have recently greatly enjoyed strategic and creative discussions with pupil associate 

governors and with the leadership team about how the school’s new facilities and the existing grounds might 

be exploited further to provide additional, exciting opportunities for Cleves children: it is lovely to hear the 

children’s enthusiasm for adding even more to what Cleves offers. Children’s academic achievements must 

remain extremely important to us as governors, but equally we see it as our responsibility to offer children 

every opportunity to gain life skills, broaden their experiences and develop as balanced individuals.  

Mrs Foster, Chair of Governors 

 



YEAR 4 DISCOVER ARTS AWARD 

It has been another successful year for the Bronze Arts Award.  27 children passed the course and will be 

awarded their special certificates in Achievement Assembly at the end of term.  Congratulations to all those 

who took part. 

Mrs Gaywood and Miss Kiely 

 

SPORTS DAY 

As in the last few years, we will once again be including traditional races alongside the carousel of events. 

 

These will take place on the following days: 

ǒ Years 5/6 - Wednesday 28th June 9.30am start 

ǒ Years 3/4 - Thursday 29th June 9.15am start  

 

We hope to see many of you at these events supporting your child. 

Mr Nelson 

 

PTA END OF YEAR SUMMARY AND PLEA FOR NEW MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

 

A big hello from the PTA.  It's been a very successful year so far and already looks like it could be a record 

breaker in terms of funds raised with the some events still to happen. Yay! But more later. 

 

Firstly, we need to focus on a problem:  

Apart from the critical and much appreciated parent help at the many events the PTA holds, they are all  being 

led, organised and run by about five or six individuals. These individuals will not be around after this July 

because their children are leaving the school. Despite some low key recruitment efforts, we have not been 

able to find replacements so far, and therefore there is no-one in place from September to help organise the 

PTA events, meaning that the knowledge of running all these events is going to disappear at the end of term. 

The PTA desperately needs people to volunteer and learn from us for next year.  

 

When you look at the financial commitments below for the fantastic and progressive equipment/projects this 

year, you realise that it is essentially this constant advancement and rejuvenation in our facilities that helps 

towards making Cleves the amazing school it is. The school has always benefited from this extra money to 

help make it so well equipped and this could be in jeopardy if future events do not happen.  There is no-one 

to fill the current PTA Management Committee's shoes and this is a problem.  

 

Therefore, please do let us know if you are interested in volunteering for any of the Management Committee 

posts - Chair, Vice Chair, Treasurer, Class Co-ordinator, quartermaster (stock taking and shopping). The PTA 

meeting on the 7th June is a good place to start and to hear what goes on and how you can help. We will have 



an agenda item on recruitment which will explain what is involved with each role.  We will not be recruiting in 

that meeting but just presenting the roles so no one should worry about being press ganged during the 

meeting. If you cannot attend please email ​PTA@cleves.co.uk​. putting VOLUNTEERING FOR THE PTA in the 

title box. 

 

The good news - summary: 

Below is a very positive summary of the year so far and the total raised from six events which is a massive 

£38,000​ (Fireworks, Discos x 2, Christmas Fair, PTA Quiz, Fete in the Field). Still to come is the Cleves Ball 

which is the seventh event and the Sundowner, the eighth event (as you can see there are lots of events to 

organise) and the summer discos and the annual Year 6 Leavers disco. 

 

We predict that we could be on our way to generating near to around £45,000 which is a massive 

achievement and fabulous news for the school. 

 

In this academic year alone, the funds below have been committed on the projects , as voted for at the PTA 

meetings, from numerous project proposals proposed by the school\Mr Hodges.  

  

Playground Line Markings £4000 

Library Books £3000 

Lockers for Year 6 Block (refurbished building) £3200 

Playground Climbing Frame £4800 

Specialist Classrooms (Art Studio, Science Lab, Multimedia 
Suite/Room) 

£15500 

 

Our thanks 

We would like to say the biggest thank you to all the parents that have helped this year and over the years as 

your support is really much appreciated and we know it is fundamental to fundraising. As Chair, I would like to 

highlight the work of the Management Committee and the care, the time spent and the expertise from the 

parents within it - you are amazing. Also thank you to the Class Reps who, along with the Class Co-ordinator, 

really make the school move together and galvanise. I would also like to thank some very key parents - you 

know who you are! All of these people have steered the PTA to success.  

 

It also goes without saying that parents and carers bringing themselves and their children to the events and 

spending time and money is obviously very important to the school and we are most thankful.  

 



Thank you all for your support! 

Best wishes, 

Dru Bryan, PTA Chair  
 

SPORTS NEWS 

It is becoming another very successful sporting year at Cleves. Below is yet more good news about our 

sporting teams - we already have record numbers of children representing the school this year. We are 

certainly benefiting from the Sports Premium money that has been given to all primary schools again this 

year. Information regarding this has recently been updated on our school website to show the impact this 

money is having at Cleves - read here - ​http://cleves.co.uk/about-cleves/sports-premium/  

 

Surrey County Football Finals 

In an unprecedented achievement, all 3 teams (Year 5 Boys, Year 6 Boys and Year 5/6 Girls)  reached their 

respective County Finals this year. 

 

The Year 6 team had their final at the beginning of May and faced Whitgift, a team we have never beaten and 

have lost twice to in the final before. A goalless first half saw both teams have chances with Cleves quick on 

the break and Whitgift looking dangerous in midfield. Early in the second half we got our noses in front in 

spectacular fashion. It also came from the most unlikely source with Mac Douglas firing in an unstoppable half 

volley from distance. For the following ten minutes we were on the back foot and it required some fine 

defending from Harvey, Cam and Josh and brilliant goalkeeping from Daniel to prevent our opponents from 

equalising. Soon after we doubled our lead with a great counter attack resulting in Freddie Surgey finishing 

well. With ten minutes remaining Whitgift got themselves back in the game with a goal and a frantic five 

minutes followed which included us hitting our own bar and Daniel once again making two great saves. 

However, with five minutes to go the game was won with an excellent individual goal from Ralph Vigrass. This 

was fully deserved as he had worked tirelessly during the afternoon. It was very much a team effort though 

with all twelve boys playing superbly. Well done to Daniel, Cam, Josh, Harvey, Jack, Tom, George, Otto, Ben, 

Freddie, Mac and Ralph.  

 

This is the first time since 2002 that we have won this competition and concludes a magnificent two seasons 

for this group of boys which has seen them crowned league and county champions in both Year 5 and Year 6. 

Congratulations to the whole squad of 16 players for a fantastic season. You’ve been a pleasure to work with. 

Mr Smith 

 

http://cleves.co.uk/about-cleves/sports-premium/


  

 

The Year 5 team came up against a very well-drilled St Mary’s, Oxted team, and in a game that saw the lead 

change 3 times, unfortunately Cleves were the unlucky ones. The match ended 3-2, and has provided some 

valuable lessons for the team. Well done to the whole squad for this year’s season, and some excellent 

achievements. Mr Nelson 

 

The girls team came up against Cheam Common. Cheam were, defensively, incredibly well organised and 

Cleves struggled to find many opportunities. Cheam offered little going forward and weren’t the threat that 

Cleves were, however an unlucky deflection from a corner resulted in Cleves losing in extra time 1-0. The girls 

fought incredibly hard to take it to penalties but have, once again, returned to school with the runners up 

trophy. Unfortunately, that was the last time many of the team will wear the Cleves shirt as they will move 

onto secondary school next year. A special mention must go to those Year 6 girls: Alice Cox, Amira Naas, Grace 

Gray, Amelia Cudzikova, Caitlin Mulcahy, Ruby Foley, Lottie Thomson and Grace Frise. Mr Woods and Mrs 

Hamilton would like to thank them for all the hard work they have put into training and matches, as well as 

their enthusiasm and commitment off the pitch, they will be sorely missed. We hope that they carry their 

experiences from Cleves with them and continue to play in the future.  

Mrs Hamilton and Mr Woods 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Year 6 Netball Team 

Congratulations to the Year 6 Netball team who came second in the league this year, which was a fantastic 

achievement.  The team has been a pleasure to work with and deserved their success.  Well done Grace Gray, 

Sophie Jongejan, Annabel Hurrell, Maya Boon, Caitlin Mulcahy, Ria Tytherleigh, Grace Frise and Louise Pryor. 

 

 

 

Mrs Gaywood 

 

Golf 

Year 3 and 4 children recently took part in the tri-golf tournament at Top Golf, Addlestone. They were split 

into two teams and with little preparation, came up against a number of other schools taking part in a number 

of fun golfing games. The children showed great skill and everyone had a fantastic afternoon. Cleves B 

finished 7th out of 15th on 192 points and Cleves A finished 8th on 191 points. Well done to all that took part. 

Mr Woods 

 

Year 3/4 Indoor Athletics 

Following on from the success of the Year 6 Indoor Athletics team, a friendly competition was arranged 

between Cleves and Walton Oak to be held in the sports hall. Two teams of twenty children were entered and 

participated in the events, having had next to no training. The only session they had was a lunchtime ‘taster’ 

session run by the Year 6’s, designed to show them what the activities were. These children were then, at 

random, put into events for the competition.  

The afternoon was a great success and both schools put on some fantastic track races and some nail-biting 

field events. I am pleased to say that Cleves A came in 1st place with 160 points and Cleves B finished 2nd 

with 142 points.  

All the children represented the school in impeccable fashion and, considering they had no practice, did 

extremely well. Congratulations to all the lower school children that participated and a special thank you to 

the Year 6s who came along to officiate and record timings and distances.  

Mr Woods 

 



 

Swimming, Triathlon and Biathlon 

There has been a huge increase in the number of children regularly taking part in these type of events as 

opportunities for interschool competitions in these sports are increasing. This term, Cleves pupils have taken 

part in a triathlon at Walton Xcel. This was mainly a chance to try out the sport, but a number of pupils 

performed very well. 

 

The Parkside swimming festival saw 16 lower school pupils battle it out against other teams with much more 

established swimming programmes. However, Cleves swam brilliantly, and came first or on the podium in a 

great many events. 

 

Finally, there was the Notre Dame Biathlon, which was open to girls across all 4 year groups. All girls swam 

and ran to the very best of their ability, but ​a special mention must go to Poppy Scott for finishing 2nd overall 

and Louisa Cipolletta for winning the Year 5 competition. 

 

Year 3/4 Mini Red Tennis Tournament 

On Monday 24th April, an exciting mini tennis tournament took place at Walton Tennis club.  It’s aim was to 

encourage novice players who enjoy playing tennis to participate and who do not play regularly at a club 

currently.   Representing Cleves were four Year 3 children - Ciara Bantin, Isabelle Newton, Josh Gasson and 

Joseph Willoughby.  There were ten other schools competing in the tournament and some tough competition 

from private schools.  The children played four individual games, with each point they scored counting 

towards the school's overall total score.  After this first round Cleves had won our group, which was a great 

achievement and something we had not achieved before!  We progressed into the semi final and were 

narrowly beaten by only a few points.  The children played very well and displayed great sportsmanship and 

respect.  Congratulations to them all. 

Mr Cope 

 

Swimming Regional Finals 

Congratulations to the year 6 Swimming Relay Squad for their performance at the South East England 

Divisional Relay Championships on Saturday 20th May. 

 

In both the Mixed and the Freestyle relays, they posted their best times so far this year in any competition.  

 

Mixed Relay: 1 min 25.22secs 

Freestyle Relay: 1 min 08.25 secs 

 

A very good performance all round congratulations to ​Peter Jones, Sam Smith, Alex Jackson and Hugo 

McGuire 

 




